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CHARLOTTE COUNTY - PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

MINUTES OF THE JUNE 30, 2021
CITIZENS’ ADVISORY COMMITTEE (CAC) MEETING 

MEMBERS PARTICIPATING IN PERSON
Charles Counsil, At-Large Representative, CAC Chair

William Klossner, South County Representative

Steven E. Hurt, Mid County Representative

Ed Zubal, West County Representative

Jim Brown, South County Representative
Dianne Quilty, Mid County Representative

Della Booth, South County Representative
Steve Schoff, West County Representative 

Linda Harrison, West County Representative 

Robert Logan, Mid County Representative
MEMBERS ABSENT
Pauline Klein, At-Large Representative - excused 

OTHERS PARTICIPATING IN PERSON
Gary Harrell, MPO Director

Lakshmi N. Gurram, MPO Principal Planner
Betty-Ann Sherer, MPO Planner

Wendy Scott, MPO Planner
Jesten J. Abraham, FDOT
Richard Oujevolk, FDOT, Project Manager

Zachary Tapp, FDOT, District One

Brandon Bentley, Bentley Architects and Engineers, Inc.
Shaun Cullinan, Charlotte County Community Development
Steve Reilly, Sun-Herald
OTHERS PARTICIPATING IN MICROSOFT TEAMS
Fabiana Solano, City of Punta Gorda 

Wiatt Bowers, Atkins Global
Raja Pemmanaboina, VHB
Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Public Works
Chris Simpron, FDOT
Zachary Tapp, Atkins
Lauren Brooks, AECOM

1.   Call to Order & Roll Call
CAC Chair Charles Counsil called the CAC Meeting to order at 1:30 P.M.  The roll call was taken. A quorum was present. New MPO Planner Betty-Ann Sherer was introduced to the CAC.
2.  Pledge of Allegiance
All attendees recited the Pledge of Allegiance.
3.   Public Comments on Agenda Items  
There were no public comments received.
4.  Reports

A. Chair’s Report
There was no report given.
B. City of Punta Gorda Report
There was no City of Punta Gorda report presented.
C. Charlotte County Report
County staff was not present at this point in the meeting.  

An update was given later in the meeting under Agenda Item #9 Staff Comments by Ravi Kamarajugadda.
5.  Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Report
Laks Gurram announced the addition of Agenda Item # 5 C. SR 776 Corridor Planning Study from the Sarasota County Line to US 41. Handouts were provided.
A. US 41 Pilot Corridor Vision Plan

Jesten Abraham noted that Bessie Reina was unable to attend the meeting.  He introduced FDOT Consultant Wyatt Bowers from Atkins Global who reported that the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) District One had completed a US 41 Pilot Corridor Vision Plan last year in Charlotte County, for a length of approximately 28 miles from the Lee County line to the Sarasota County line. This plan proposed several strategies to improve the current conditions. The plan assessed the land use adjacent to the corridor, local municipal policies (e.g. Community Redevelopment Areas), concurrent planning, and public input. The 
goal was to formulate a Corridor Vision Plan that would be reflective of where the community would like to be and how FDOT, as a partner, could better understand the area’s needs.  Eight key segments of US 41 were identified.  Stakeholder meetings commenced in 2019.
CAC Members were asked to review the FDOT presentation and comment on the
proposals in the US 41 Pilot Corridor Vision Plan.  A summary of recommendations by phase
was provided, and next steps were outlined.  Completion was scheduled for Fall 2021.
Linda Harrison inquired about landscaping plans, especially irrigation.  Wiatt Bowers stated that Florida Friendly landscaping would be a key feature.  He gave an example where pine mulch was utilized for projects and agreed that irrigation was a consideration.

Steve Hurt noted that there had been some critical responses from Charlotte County Commission members on some aspects of the Vision Plan.  He inquired how staff was adjusting to these concerns.  Wiatt Bowers noted that although some portions weren’t well received initially, the latest remarks were better received.  He used the transit portion as an example.   

Steve Hurt stated that a roundabout anywhere on US 41 would not be wise.  He observed that greater separation between bicyclists/pedestrians and traffic also would be advisable.

B. Roundabout at SR 31 and CR 74 (Bermont Rd.)
Zachary Tapp, FDOT project manager/consultant with Atkins, gave a presentation on the project, where the Florida Department of Transportation District One is designing improvements to the intersection of SR 31 (Babcock Ranch Road) and CR 74 (Bermont Road) in Charlotte County. The proposed improvements consists of designing a single-lane roundabout to improve overall safety and increase intersection capacity. The limits of the proposed improvements extend approximately 1,700 feet in both the northbound and southbound direction along SR 31 and approximately 1,000 feet favoring the westbound direction along CR 74. A roundabout Feasibility Study was completed in 2013 and crash data was reviewed from 2013 to 2019. During this time, 24 angle crashes occurred related to CR 74 vehicles turning onto or crossing SR 31 which included four fatalities. The project is on the Punta Gorda-Charlotte County Metropolitan Planning Organization’s 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan. The design project is currently in Phase II planning (approximately 60%).  CAC Members were asked to review the presentation and comment on the project.

Charles Counsil asked about concerns with the roundabout accommodating semi-truck traffic.  This issue had been addressed, since Brandon Bentley had run an alternate analysis to track the larger vehicles.  Overall, their dimensions would be accommodated. Members inquired about the ability to slow traffic at the intersection.  Chicanes (a series of alternating mid-block curb extensions or islands that narrow the roadway and require vehicles to follow a curving, S-shaped path, discouraging speeding) approaching the roundabout would cause the truckers to slow down.  

Linda Harrison observed that there had been a fatality at the location the prior day when a driver had not fully stopped at the signal.  She inquired if signage could be made available 
in light of the project’s 2025 timeframe.  Dianne Quilty noted that rumble strips might also be appropriate at this intersection.  Zachary Tapp committed to inquiring about the matter and provided Linda Harrison with his contact information.  
Dianne Quilty asked about the need to plan for Right-of-Way (ROW) acquisition.  Brandon Bentley stated that the amount of traffic there did not warrant an additional lane through the 2045 design year.  ROW is being purchased to accommodate the single lane route. 
Steve Schoff inquired about lighting.  Brandon Bentley stated that it would be present within the roundabout and the chicanes.  Bob Logan observed that there had been prior plans for an FDOT inspection station on CR 74 because semi-truck traffic was bypassing the I-75 weigh station.  Della Booth inquired about whether there is currently a speed limit decrease at the approach to the intersection.  Brandon Bentley was not aware of a current speed reduction.  Della Booth noted that perhaps slowing the speed at the intersection would be a good effort at this time.
C.  SR 776 Corridor Planning Study from Sarasota County Line to US 41
Jesten Abraham/Raja Pemmanaboina VHB
Raja Pemmanaboina reviewed the SR 776 Corridor Planning Study covering a 16.5 mile stretch of roadway from the Sarasota County Line to US 41.  He identified the study purpose and objectives, draft recommendations, study timeline, and next steps.  Final recommendations will be presented to the MPO Board on July 19, 2021.  Upon acceptance, amendments will be considered for the current TIP and LRTP documents.
Ed Zubal inquired about the Charlotte Sports Park improvements and whether there would be developer assistance with covering costs.  Staff noted that the nearby West Port development (Flamingo Blvd area) would include developer assistance, but there was none scheduled at the Charlotte Sports Park.  Steve Schoff and Shaun Cullinan discussed recent statewide legislation regarding impact fees.
6.   Consent Agenda
Dianne Quilty requested an amendment in the April 28, 2021 Meeting Minutes to correct the day of the week for the next meeting to:   Wednesday, June 30, 2021 
A. Approval of Minutes: CAC April 28, 2021 Meeting

B. FY 2020/2021 and FY 2021/2022 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP)

Amendment

Jim Brown made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as amended.  Ed Zubal seconded the motion, and it was passed unanimously.
1. FY 2021/2022 – FY 2025/2026 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) Roll-Forward Amendment

Laks Gurram noted that the State Fiscal Year ends annually on June 30th (the CAC Meeting day).  He stated that sometimes it was not possible to complete scheduled transportation work in the current Fiscal Year.  Funds are rolled forward into the next year to continue the work.   
The Roll-Forward report was not included in the Committee packages since it was unavailable from FDOT at this time.  It will be provided to the Committee members as soon as it is received, and comments can be provided at that time. 

Jesten Abraham stated this is a report FDOT receives at the beginning of the new fiscal year. They are waiting to reconcile some reports and get the final numbers, the report should be received within the next week.  MPO Staff will circulate this report to the Committee members once received.
2. US 41 - Northbound Vision Study
Richard Oujevolk (aka “OJ”) FDOT, Project Manager reported on the Northbound Tamiami Trail (US 41) Vision Study, which is a cooperative partnership between the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT), District One, and local governments to enhance an existing resurfacing project by focusing on safety for all corridor users and the Downtown Punta Gorda Community. He characterized it as a subset of the County-wide US 41 Corridor Vision Study.  The study concentrates on the northbound, three-lane, one-way section of Tamiami Trail (US 41) from William Street to the Peace River Bridge in Downtown Punta Gorda within Charlotte County, FL. This study combines multiple project phases, including Planning, Project Development and Environment (PD&E), and Design to accelerate the project schedule and maximize the value of the project.

FDOT is in the process of developing draft concepts for the subject corridor based on feedback received to date from this committee, the public, and stakeholders.  A questionnaire with a deadline of June 18, 2021 (as part of the official study record) was placed on the project website (http://swflroads.com/us41/tamiami-trail-vision-study/index.html) to provide study input. Feedback received will assist in identifying the top priorities and potential safety improvements for the corridor.  Over 250 responses to the survey were obtained.
FDOT will share the draft concepts with key project stakeholders throughout the coming months.  Draft concepts will be presented to the following stakeholder groups below:
· City of Punta Gorda City Council

· Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO Board

· Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO TAC & CAC

· Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO BPAC  

Interested parties are requested to periodically check the project website for the posting of new information.

Richard Oujevolk noted that the project must work within the existing roadway.  Carmalita Street has been identified as a high crash location, and a roundabout could be used for speed control there.  A twelve-foot shared use path could be incorporated from William Street to Virginia Street.  The portion from Virginia Street to Retta Esplanade is the clogged area.  Mr. Oujevolk noted that the target speed for Downtown Punta Gorda is 20 mph as at that speed survival rates for bicycle/pedestrian and vehicle crashes increase.  He indicated that FDOT staff will return in the Fall to brief the CAC after City and County meetings to consider the issue.  

Charles Counsil was aware that several local elected officials had objections to adding bicyclists to US 41 in Downtown Punta Gorda.  Richard Oujevolk noted that it is a State law that accommodations must be made for all modes of transportation (especially as related to ADA requirements).  There must be the availability for bicyclists and pedestrians to cross the Peace River, and the only alternatives are US 41 and I-75.
Dianne Quilty and Richard Oujevolk discussed issues with traffic and pedestrian safety in the area of the intersection of Taylor Road onto Northbound US 41.  It was mentioned that included in the City’s Linear Park effort was an attempt to get pedestrians across the major roadways safely.  Richard Oujevolk stated that a roundabout would slow down speed, and there was a proposal to not let US 41 Northbound return to three lanes, while requiring separate crossings just north of Carmalita Street.  Also envisioned in the concept was a Southbound US 41 bypass lane for the roundabout.  FDOT’s new mantra is safety due to an increase in fatalities, and the Department is trying to change driver behavior through design.  
Dianne Quilty inquired regarding the barricades at Helen Street where a concrete barrier was used to slow speed. There is confusing signage present where people tend to turn inadvertently into the shopping center.  Richard Oujevolk noted also that the X marking across the roadway on US 41 near the bridge is very confusing, and “do not block intersection” language might be better understood.  Regarding the island area by the Chase Bank, plastic barriers frequently have been run over by drivers.  
9.  Public Comments
There were no public comments.
10. Staff Comments 
Laks Gurram stated that the County Report under Agenda Item #4 could be addressed since Ravi Kamarajugadda was now available to report.  Ravi Kamarajugadda described a new roadway initiative which was a Flamingo Blvd widening design project.
11. Member Comments
Robert Logan asked for the status of sidewalk work on Peachland Avenue and Loveland Blvd.   

Linda Harrison expressed gratitude to Ravi Kamarajugadda and FDOT regarding paving on SR 776, which she characterized as “tremendously better.”  She also mentioned recent discussion at a Homeowners Association meeting regarding the need for a traffic study for speeding at South Gulf Cove.   Ravi Kamarajugadda discussed one being conducted at Appleton Blvd and another at Ingraham Blvd.  He offered to download these speed reports and send them next month.  Linda Harrison asked if anyone had researched turn lane issues at Keystone Blvd and Gasparilla Road.   Ravi Kamarajugadda had received several email complaints on the matter.  He offered to place a camera at the intersection to capture the video.

Jim Brown had concerns with the Burnt Store Road construction project where alternating sides of the road would be opened. Ravi Kamarajugadda offered to check with the project manager.

Ed Zubal inquired about the possibility of having a representative from the Charlotte County Sheriffs’ Office present at the CAC meetings to get involved with some of these issues and provide information.  Laks Gurram offered to contact the Sheriffs’ Dept regarding this request, since a representative currently attends the Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) Meetings.  He noted that additionally, Community Traffic Safety Team meetings are held every three months and have law enforcement representation to discuss some of these same issues.
Gary Harrell observed that the nature of the MPO’s work is cyclical, and extensive presentations had been held at the day’s two meetings. Based on the studies, Project Priorities are annually submitted for local projects and depend on Advisory Committee input.  He provided several examples of projects such as intersection improvements on US 41 and SR 776.  He stated that it is a critical time for transportation especially on the SR 776 West County corridor.

Gary Harrell announced that Thomas Burke from Fairfax, VA was selected at a Special MPO Board Meeting interview for the MPO Director job.  He had spoken with Mr. Burke a day prior, and stated Mr. Burke will be able to take over as MPO Director in about one month.   Gary Harrell intends to be with the MPO for an additional month and would be remaining in the local area once retired.    

12. Adjournment (NEXT CAC MEETING – SEPTEMBER 29, 2021)
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:20 p.m.  The next regularly scheduled CAC meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 29, 2021 both virtually and at the Eastport Environmental Campus, 25550 Harbor View Road, Port Charlotte in Training Room B beginning at 1:30 p.m.  [image: image2.png]
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